

List Required by Executive Order 13126

Updated September 5, 2024

BIBLIOGRAPHY

AFGHANISTAN—BRICKS

- 1. Al Jazeera. "Afghan Children Paying Family Debts." June 2, 2008; http://english.aljazeera.net/news/asia/2008/06/20086150579782893.html.
- 2. Human Rights Watch. "They Bear All the Pain: Hazardous Child Labor in Afghanistan." July 2016.
 - http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report_pdf/afghanistan0716_brochure_lowres.pdf
- 3. ILO. Buried in Bricks: A Rapid Assessment of Bonded Labour in Brick Kilns in Afghanistan. 2011; http://stopbornearbejde.dk/sites/default/files/wcms 172671.pdf.
- 4. ILO. Combating Child Labour in Asia and the Pacific: Progress and Challenges. Geneva; 2005; http://www.ilo.org/ipec/Informationresources/WCMS_IPEC_PUB_1879/lang-en/index.htm.
- 5. ILO and UNICEF. Breaking the Mould: Occupational Safety Hazards Faced by Children Working in Brick Kilns in Afghanistan. Geneva; 2015; http://www.ilo.org/ipec/Informationresources/WCMS IPEC PUB 25295/lang-en/index.htm.
- 6. Integrated Regional Information Networks. "Afghanistan: Children Work in Brick Factories to Help Pay Off Family Debts." IRINnews.org [online] April 8, 2008; http://www.irinnews.org/PrintReport.aspx?ReportID=77662.
- 7. Kamber, Michael. "In Afghan Kilns, A Cycle of Debt and Servitude." The New York Times, March 15, 2011; http://www.nytimes.com/2011/03/16/world/asia/16kiln.html? r=2&sq=afghan.
- 8. Kamber, Michael, and Erik Olsen. The Brickmakers of Afghanistan [Video]. The New York Times; January 15, 2011; http://video.nytimes.com/video/2011/01/15/world/asia/1248069564413/afghanistankilns.html.
- 9. Noori, Zabihullah. Held in bonded labor, Afghan returnee children make bricks for a living. Reuters, November 2, 2016; https://www.reuters.com/article/us-afghanistan-refugees- children/held-in-bonded-labor-afghan-returnee-children-make-bricks-for-a-livingidUSKBN12X1UJ.
- 10. The Protection Project. "A Human Rights Report on Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children: Afghanistan," in the Protection Project Review of the Trafficking in Persons Report. Washington, DC; June 2010; http://www.protectionproject.org/wpcontent/uploads/2010/09/Afghanistan.pdf.
- 11. Radio Free Europe. "At Afghan Brickworks, A Family Trapped In A Cycle Of Debt." January 28, 2013; http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=-7g73Xju2Xc.

- 12. Schlein, Lisa. "Opium Trade in Afghanistan Linked to Human Trafficking." Voice of America. September 4, 2006;
 - http://www.51voa.com/VOA Standard English/VOA Standard 7780.html.
- 13. Ul Haq, Mahfooz. "Afghanistan's Modern Day Slave Labourers." Institute for War and Peace Reporting, January 24, 2017; https://iwpr.net/global-voices/afghanistans-modernday-slave-labourers.
- 14. UNICEF official. E-mail communication to U.S. Embassy official. April 28, 2011.
- 15. U.S. Department of State. "Afghanistan," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2010. Washington, DC; April 8, 2011; http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/160445.pdf.
- 16. U.S. Embassy- Kabul. reporting, January 20, 2018.
- 17. U.S. Embassy- Kabul. reporting, January 30, 2009.
- 18. U.S. Embassy- Kabul. reporting, March 2, 2011.

ARGENTINA—GARMENTS

- 1. Arana Araya, Ignacio. "Prolifera la Exportación de Trabajo Esclavo Boliviano." El Mercurio, August 27, 2006.
- 2. Arrieta, Gustavo B. "Talleres Clandestinos: El Negocio de la Explotación." La Nación, May
 - http://www.lanacion.com.ar/nota.asp?nota_id=1011299&high=trabajo%20esclavo.
- 3. En Orsai. "Denuncian trabajo infantil en la Ciudad de Buenos Aires." September 11, 2015; http://www.enorsai.com.ar/politica/16650-denuncian-trabajo-infantil-en-la-ciudad-debuenos-aires.html.
- 4. Fayad, Federico. "Trabajo forzoso: el 80% está a cargo de niños." Los Andes, September 7, 2017; https://losandes.com.ar/article/trabajo-forzoso-el-80-esta-a-cargo-de-ninos.
- 5. ILO-IPEC. Niñez Indígena en América Latina: Situación y Perspectivas. Compilación de documentos de trabajo para el Encuentro Latinoamericano, Cartagena de Indias, del 8 al 10 de marzo de 2010; http://white.lim.ilo.org/ipec/documentos/publi encuentro final.pdf.
- 6. Ortiz, María Dolores. "Consideraciones sobre el Trabajo Forzoso." Derechos en Acción (ReDeA) vol. 7 no. 7 (2018); https://revistas.unlp.edu.ar/ReDeA/article/download/3467/3540/.
- 7. Página 12. "Una familia sometida a esclavitud." October 1, 2015; available from https://www.pagina12.com.ar/imprimir/diario/suplementos/rosario/9-51286-2015-10-01.html.
- 8. Save the Children—Sweden. Diagnóstico Sobre la Situación de Niños, Niñas, e Adolescentes en 21 Países de América Latina. Lima; 2003; http://libertadciudadana.org/archivos/Biblioteca%20Virtual/Derechos%20de%20las%20 <u>Mujeres%20y%20la%20Ninez%20Indigena/Ninez%20Indigena/Diagnostico%20sobre%2</u> 0Situacion%20de%20la%20ninas%20ninos%20y%20adolescente%20en%2021%20paises% 20A%20Latina%202003.pdf.
- 9. "Trabajo Esclavo: Denuncian a Una Importante Marca Textil." Clarín, January 16, 2007; http://www.clarin.com/diario/2007/01/16/laciudad/h-03501.htm.

BANGLADESH—DRIED FISH

- 1. Bangladesh Bureau of Statistics. Pilot Survey 2010: Working Children in Dry Fish Industry in Bangladesh. 2011; http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/---ilo-dhaka/documents/publication/wcms 173352.pdf.
- 2. Jensen, Kari B. "Child Slavery and the Fish Processing Industry in Bangladesh." Focus on Geography, May 1, 2013; https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1111/foge.12012.
- 3. McGoogan, Cara, and Muktadir Rashid. "Satellites reveal 'child slave camps' in UNESCOprotected park in Bangladesh." The Telegraph, October 23, 2016; https://www.telegraph.co.uk/technology/2016/10/23/satellites-reveal-child-slave-campsin-unesco-protected-park-in/.
- 4. U.S. Department of State. "Bangladesh," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2018. Washington, DC; June 28, 2018; https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2018/282609.htm.

BENIN—COTTON

- 1. Boko, Michee. "Rights: Child Labor Thrives in Benin." Inter Press Service. May 23, 2003; http://www.ipsnews.net/2003/05/rights-child-labour-thrives-in-benin/.
- 2. De Lange, Albertine. Going to Kompienga: A Study on Child Labour Migration and Trafficking in Burkina Faso's South-Eastern Cotton Sector. International Research on Working Children. Amsterdam; August 2006; http://www.childtrafficking.com/Docs/lange d alb06gtkompienga 061106.pdf.
- 3. Environmental Justice Foundation. The Children Behind Our Cotton. London; 2007; http://ejfoundation.org/sites/default/files/public/The%20Children%20behind%20Our% 20Cotton%20FINAL small.pdf.
- 4. Human Rights Watch. Borderline Slavery: Child Trafficking in Togo. 2003; http://hrw.org/reports/2003/togo0403/togo0403.pdf.
- 5. The Protection Project. "Republic of Benin," in Human Trafficking Country Report- 2005. Washington, DC; 2010; http://www.protectionproject.org/wp- content/uploads/2010/09/Benin1.pdf.
- 6. République du Benin, Ministère de la Famille et de l'Enfant, and UNICEF. Etude Nationale sur la Traite des Enfants. New York; November 2007; https://www.unicef.org/benin/bj etude traite.pdf.
- 7. Trusted Clothes. Little Fingers: Child Labour in the Garment Industry. April 2, 2017; https://www.trustedclothes.com/blog/2017/04/02/little-fingers-child-labour-in-thegarment-industry/.
- 8. U.S. Department of State. "Benin," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2012. Washington, DC; April 19, 2013; http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?year=2012&dlid=204 089.
- 9. U.S. Department of State. "Benin," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2013. Washington, DC; June 19, 2013; http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2013/215401.htm.
- 10. U.S. Department of State. "Benin." In Trafficking in Persons Report- 2018. Washington, DC, June 28, 2018; http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2018/282614.htm.

BOLIVIA—BRAZIL NUTS/CHESTNUTS

- 1. Crespo, Luis. "Bolivia: Guaraníes Desamparados." BBC Mundo, May 13, 2005; http://news.bbc.co.uk/hi/spanish/specials/newsid 4541000/4541017.stm.
- 2. Encuentro Latinoamericano Pueblos Indígenas y Gobiernos. Niñez Indígena en América Latina: Situación y Perspectivas. Compilación de documentos de trabajo. Cartagena; 2010; http://white.lim.ilo.org/ipec/documentos/publi encuentro final.pdf.
- 3. ILO. "Enganche y Servidumbre por Deudas en Bolivia." Geneva; January 2005; http://www.ilo.org/global/topics/forced-labour/publications/WCMS 082055/langes/index.htm.
- 4. UNICEF and República de Bolivia, Ministerio de Trabajo, Empleo y Previsión Social. "Sin Tiempo para Soñar: Niños, Niñas y Adolescentes en la Zafra y en el Beneficiado de la Castaña," in Series: Peores Formas de Trabajo Infantil y Violencia contra la Niñez y la Adolescencia. La Paz; 2008.
- 5. U.S. Department of State. "Bolivia," in Country Report on Human Rights Practices- 2006. Washington, DC; March 6, 2007; http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2006/78881.htm.
- 6. U.S. Department of State. "Bolivia," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2012. Washington, DC; April 19, 2013; http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?year=2012&dlid=204
- 7. Verité. Research on Indicators of Forced Labor in the Supply Chains of Brazil-Nuts, Cattle, Corn, and Peanuts in Bolivia. Amherst, 2012; http://www.verite.org/sites/default/files/images/Research%20on%20Indicators%20of%2 0Forced%20Labor%20in%20the%20Bolivia%20Brazilnut%2C%20Cattle%2C%20Corn%2C%20and%20Peanut%20Sectors 9.19.pdf.
- 8. Viceministerio de la Juventud, Niñéz y Tercera Edad. Dirección General de Niñéz y Adolescencia. Los Niños, Niñas y Adolescentes y la Exclusión Social y Étnica en Bolivia. 2003; http://www.crin.org/resources/infoDetail.asp?ID=3662&flag=legal.

BOLIVIA—SUGARCANE

- 1. Child Rights Information Network. Informe ONG Sobre el Cumplimiento de la Convención Internacional de los Derechos de los Niños en la República de Bolivia. Defensa de los Niños Internacional. Cochabamba; 2005; http://www.crin.org/resources/infoDetail.asp?ID=4887&flag=legal.
- 2. Encuentro Latinoamericano Pueblos Indígenas y Gobiernos. Niñez Indígena en América Latina: Situación y Perspectivas. Compilación de documentos de trabajo). Cartagena; 2010; http://white.lim.ilo.org/ipec/documentos/publi encuentro final.pdf.
- 3. Garland, Eduardo Bedoya and Álvaro Bedoya Silva-Santisteban. Enganche y Servidumbre por Deudas en Bolivia. ILO. Geneva; January 2005; http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed norm/--declaration/documents/publication/wcms 082055.pdf.
- 4. ILO. Trafficking of Human Beings: New Approaches to Combating the Problem. Geneva; May 2003; http://www.refworld.org/docid/40360bf34.html.
- 5. Salón Chingón. Quiero Ser Libre sin Dueño [Video]. Directed by Alfredo Ovando. 2005; https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=nbEDWp5ILMM.

6. U.S. Department of State. "Bolivia," in Country Report on Human Rights Practices- 2006. Washington, DC; March 6, 2007; http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2006/78881.htm.

BURKINA FASO—COTTON

- 1. De Lange, Albertine. Going to Kompienga: A Study on Child Labour Migration and Trafficking in Burkina Faso's South-Eastern Cotton Sector. International Research on Working Children. Amsterdam; August 2006; http://www.childtrafficking.com/Docs/lange d alb06gtkompienga 061106.pdf.
- 2. International Confederation of Free Trade Unions. Internationally Recognized Core Labour Standards in Benin, Burkina Faso and Mali. Geneva; 2004; https://www.ituccsi.org/IMG/pdf/BBFM revised final.pdf.
- 3. Save the Children. Gender Evaluation and Baseline Report: The Provinces of Séno, Houet, Comoé, Léraba and Poni Education/Child Trafficking. Baseline Study. Bobo-Dioulasso; October 2004. [Source on file]
- 4. U.S. Department of State. "Burkina Faso," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2006. Washington, DC; 2007; http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2006/78721.htm.
- 5. U.S. Department of State. "Burkina Faso," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2012. Washington, DC; April 19, 2013; http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?year=2012&dlid=204 094.
- 6. U.S. Department of State. "Burkina Faso," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2013. Washington, DC; February 27, 2014; https://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2013humanrightsreport/index.htm#wrapper.
- 7. Zagre, Ambroise et al. Etude Prospective Sur La Traite Des Enfants Au Burkina Faso. IPEC, UNICEF, Save the Children, and the Ministry of Social Action. January 2002. [Source on file]

BURKINA FASO—GOLD

- 1. ILO. Child Labor in Gold Mining. Geneva; 2006; http://www.ilo.org/ipecinfo/product/download.do;jsessionid=0a038009ce9f52eda759148 4dcf8606fe643013a21b?type=document&id=4146.
- 2. INTERPOL. "Nearly 400 Victims of Child Trafficking Rescued Across Burkina Faso in INTERPOL-Led Operation." INTERPOL [online] November 22, 2012; http://www.interpol.int/layout/set/print/News-and-media/News-mediareleases/2012/PR096.
- 3. U.S. Department of State. "Burkina Faso," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2012. Washington, DC; April 19, 2013; http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?year=2012&dlid=204 094.
- 4. U.S. Department of State. "Burkina Faso," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2013. Washington, DC; February 27, 2014; https://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2013humanrightsreport/index.htm#wrapper.
- 5. U.S. Department of State. "Burkina Faso (Tier 2)," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2007. Washington, DC; June 12, 2007; http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/2007/82805.htm.

- 6. U.S. Department of State. "Burkina Faso (Tier 2)," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2013. Washington, DC; June 19, 2013; http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2013/215411.htm.
- 7. U.S. Department of State. "Burkina Faso," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2014. Washington, DC; June 2014; http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/226845.pdf.
- 8. U.S. Department of State. "Burkina Faso." In Trafficking in Persons Report- 2018. Washington, DC, June 28, 2018; https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2018/282622.htm.
- 9. Zagre, Ambroise et al. Etude Prospective Sur La Traite Des Enfants Au Burkina Faso. IPEC, UNICEF, Save the Children, and the Ministry of Social Action. January 2002. [Source on file]

BURMA—BAMBOO

- 1. The Arakan Project. Forced Labour Still Prevails: An Overview of Forced Labour Practices in North Arakan, Burma (November 2011 to May 2012). May 30, 2012; http://www.burmalibrary.org/docs13/AP-Forced Labour prevails.pdf.
- 2. Child Rights Forum of Burma. CRC Shadow Report Burma: The Plight of Children Under Military Rule in Burma. April 29, 2011; http://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/crc/docs/ngos/Myanmar CRFB CRC.pdf.
- 3. ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation Concerning Forced Labour Convention, 1930 (No. 29), Myanmar (Ratification: 1955). 2004; http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:13100:0::NO:13100:P13100 COMMENT ID:2243584.
- 4. ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation Concerning Forced Labour Convention, 1930 (No. 29), Myanmar (Ratification: 1955). Geneva; 2012; http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:13100:0::NO:13100:P13100 COMMENT ID:2698181.
- 5. Karen Human Rights Group. Surviving in Shadow: Widespread Militarization and the Systematic Use of Forced Labour in the Campaign for Control of Thaton District. January 17, 2006; http://www.khrg.org/2006/01/khrg0601j/surviving-shadow-widespreadmilitarization-and-systematic-use-forced-labour.
- 6. Tai, H. et al. "More of the Same: Forced Labor Continues in Burma (October 2000– September 2001)." EarthRights International. October 11, 2001; https://www.earthrights.org/publication/more-same-forced-labor-continues-burmaoctober-2000-september-2001.

BURMA—BEANS

- 1. Htoo, N. et al. We Are Not Free to Work for Ourselves: Forced Labor and Other Human Rights Abuses in Burma (January 2002–May 2002). EarthRights International. June 2002; https://www.earthrights.org/publication/we-are-not-free-work-ourselves-forced-laborand-other-human-rights-abuses-burma.
- 2. ILO Governing Body. Report on ILO Activities in Myanmar. Geneva; March 13–27, 2014.

BURMA—BRICKS

- 1. Human Rights Watch. "My Gun Was as Tall as Me: Child Soldiers in Burma." New York City; October 2002; http://www.hrw.org/en/reports/2002/10/16/my-gun-was-tall-me.
- 2. ILO Governing Body. Report on ILO Activities in Myanmar. Geneva; March 13–27, 2014.
- 3. Lewa, Chris. Issues to Be Raised Concerning the Situation of Rohingya Children in Myanmar (Burma). Asian Forum for Human Rights and Development (FORUM-ASIA). Bangkok; November 2003.
- 4. Lewa, Chris. Issues to Be Raised Concerning the Situation of Stateless Rohingya Children in Myanmar (Burma). The Arakan Project. January 2012; http://www.oxfordburmaalliance.org/uploads/9/1/8/4/9184764/arakan project report 2012.pdf.

BURMA—RICE

- 1. The Arakan Project. Forced Labour Still Prevails: An Overview of Forced Labour Practices in North Arakan, Burma (November 2011 to May 2012). May 30, 2012; http://www.burmalibrary.org/docs13/AP-Forced Labour prevails.pdf.
- 2. Htoo, N. et al. We Are Not Free to Work for Ourselves: Forced Labor and Other Human Rights Abuses in Burma (January 2002–May 2002). EarthRights International. June 2002; https://www.earthrights.org/publication/we-are-not-free-work-ourselves-forced-laborand-other-human-rights-abuses-burma.
- 3. Human Rights Watch. "My Gun Was as Tall as Me: Child Soldiers in Burma." New York City; October 2002; http://www.hrw.org/reports/2002/burma/Burma0902.pdf.
- 4. ILO Governing Body. Report on ILO Activities in Myanmar. Geneva; March 13–27, 2014.
- 5. International Confederation of Free Trade Unions. Report of the ILO Committee of Experts on the Application of Conventions and Recommendations: Burma: Forced Labour Convention, 1930 (nr. 29). November 10, 2004.

BURMA—RUBBER

- 1. The Arakan Project. Forced Labour Still Prevails: An Overview of Forced Labour Practices in North Arakan, Burma (November 2011 to May 2012). May 30, 2012; http://www.burmalibrary.org/docs13/AP-Forced Labour prevails.pdf.
- 2. Human Rights Watch. "My Gun Was as Tall as Me: Child Soldiers in Burma." New York City; October 2002; http://www.hrw.org/en/reports/2002/10/16/my-gun-was-tall-me.
- 3. ILO Governing Body. Report on ILO Activities in Myanmar. Geneva; March 13–27, 2014.
- 4. Karen Human Rights Group. Surviving in Shadow: Widespread Militarization and the Systematic Use of Forced Labour in the Campaign for Control of Thaton District. January 17, 2006; http://www.khrg.org/2006/01/khrg0601j/surviving-shadow-widespreadmilitarization-and-systematic-use-forced-labour.
- 5. Lewa, Chris. Issues to Be Raised Concerning the Situation of Stateless Rohingya Children in Myanmar (Burma). The Arakan Project. January 2012; http://www.oxfordburmaalliance.org/uploads/9/1/8/4/9184764/arakan project report 2012.pdf.
- 6. U.S. Department of State. "Burma," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2018. Washington, DC; June 28, 2018; https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2018/282623.htm.

BURMA—SUGARCANE

- 1. ILO Governing Body. Report on ILO Activities in Myanmar. Geneva; March 13–27, 2014.
- 2. Karen Human Rights Group. Surviving in Shadow: Widespread Militarization and the Systematic Use of Forced Labour in the Campaign for Control of Thaton District. January 17, 2006; http://khrg.org/2006/01/khrg0601j/surviving-shadow-widespreadmilitarization-and-systematic-use-forced-labour.

BURMA—TEAK

- 1. ILO Governing Body. Report on ILO Activities in Myanmar. Geneva; March 13–27, 2014.
- 2. International Confederation of Free Trade Unions. Report of the ILO Committee of Experts on the Application of Conventions and Recommendations: Burma: Forced Labour Convention, 1930 (nr. 29). November 10, 2004.
- 3. Karen Human Rights Group. Surviving in Shadow: Widespread Militarization and the Systematic Use of Forced Labour in the Campaign for Control of Thaton District. January 17, 2006; http://www.khrg.org/2006/01/khrg0601j/surviving-shadow-widespreadmilitarization-and-systematic-use-forced-labour.

CAMBODIA—BRICKS

- 1. Brickell K., L. Parsons, N. Natarajan, and S. Chann. Blood Bricks: Untold Stories of Modern Slavery and Climate Change from Cambodia. Royal Holloway, University of London. October 2018.
- 2. Brickell, Katherine. Blood Bricks: Untold Stories of Modern Slavery and Climate Change From Cambodia. Society and Space, March 2019. https://www.societyandspace.org/articles/blood-bricks-untold-stories-of-modern-slaveryand-climate-change-from-cambodia
- 3. LICADHO. Built on Slavery: Debt Bondage and Child Labour in Cambodia's Brick Factories, 2016
- 4. Parsons, L., and L.V. Long. A Survey of the Cambodian Brick Industry: Population, Geography, Practice. Phnom Penh: Building Workers Trade Union of Cambodia. 2020. [Source on file].
- 5. Radio Free Asia. Workers Reduced to 'Slaves' Amid Rampant Debt Bondage in Cambodia's Brick Sector, May 3, 2018. https://www.rfa.org/english/news/cambodia/bricks-05032018130520.html
- 6. Surrusco, M. Cambodia's Brick Factory Families. Phnom Penh: New Naratif, July 10, 2019. https://newnaratif.com/cambodias-brick-factory-families-still-left-behind/
- 7. The ASEAN Post. Cambodia's farmers fight debt bondage. January 6, 2019. https://theaseanpost.com/article/cambodias-farmers-fight-debt-bondage
- 8. U.S. Embassy- Phnom Penh official. E-mail communication with USDOL official. February 21, 2020.

CHINA—BRICKS

1. Bristow, Michael. "Slaves Rescued From China Firm." BBC News [online] June 8, 2007 [cited June 13, 2007]; http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/6733045.stm.

- 2. China Development Gateway. "Officials Punished for Child Labor Crimes." China.org.cn [online] October 22, 2007 [cited September 12, 2008]; http://www.china.org.cn/english/MATERIAL/229238.htm.
- 3. China Labour Bulletin. "30 Migrant Workers Enslaved in Shanxi Brickworks Factory Freed." [online] April 4, 2006 [cited October 31, 2006]; http://www.clb.org.hk/content/30-migrant-workers-enslaved-shanxi-brickworks-freed.
- 4. Fan, Maureen. "A Desperate Search for Stolen Children: Lax Protections Leave Chinese Vulnerable to Human Trafficking." The Washington Post, March 10, 2008; http://www.washingtonpost.com/wpdyn/content/article/2008/03/09/AR2008030902048.html.
- 5. Hongqing, Duan et al. "The Life Cycle of Illegal Brick Kilns." Caijing Magazine. June 2007.
- 6. Laogai Research Foundation. Laogai Handbook 2005–2006. Hong Kong, 2006.
- 7. Macro International. Summary Report on Child Labor, Forced Labor, and Forced Child Labor in China. Washington, DC; August 2009.
- 8. Roscoff, Robert J. "Corporate Responses to Human Rights." China Rights Forum 1 (2003).
- 9. U.S. Department of State. "China (includes Tibet, Hong Kong, and Macau)," in Country Report on Human Rights Practices- 2006. Washington, DC; March 6, 2007; http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2006/78771.htm.
- 10. U.S. Department of State. "China (includes Tibet, Hong Kong, and Macau)," in Country Report on Human Rights Practices- 2007. Washington, DC; March 11, 2008; https://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100518.htm.
- 11. U.S. Embassy-Beijing. Reporting, May 20, 2008.

CHINA—COTTON

- 1. Congressional-Executive Commission on China. "Work-Study Programs Using Child Labor Continue in Xinjiang," in Congressional-Executive Commission on China Newsletter. Washington, DC; February 5, 2008.
- 2. Congressional-Executive Commission on China. "Xinjiang Government Continues Controversial 'Work-Study' Program," in Congressional-Executive Commission on China Newsletter. Washington, DC; November 3, 2006.
- 3. Environmental Justice Foundation. The Children Behind Our Cotton. December 5, 2007; http://ejfoundation.org/sites/default/files/public/The%20Children%20behind%20Our% 20Cotton%20FINAL small.pdf.
- 4. Macro International. Summary Report on Child Labor, Forced Labor, and Forced Child Labor in China. Washington, DC; August 2009.
- 5. U.S. Department of State. "China (includes Tibet, Hong Kong, and Macau)," in Country Report on Human Rights Practices- 2005. Washington, DC; March 8, 2006; http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2005/61605.htm.
- 6. U.S. Embassy-Beijing. reporting, May 20, 2008.

CHINA—ELECTRONICS

- 1. Barboza, David. "China Investigates Forced Labor." The New York Times, May 1, 2008; http://www.nytimes.com/2008/05/01/world/asia/01iht-01china.12474098.html.
- 2. Macro International. Summary Report on Child Labor, Forced Labor, and Forced Child Labor in China. Washington, DC; August 2009.
- 3. U.S. Embassy-Beijing. reporting. May 20, 2008.

CHINA—TOYS

- 1. French, Howard W. "Fast-Growing China Says Little of Child Slavery's Role." The New York Times. June 21, 2007; http://www.nytimes.com/2007/06/21/world/asia/21china.html.
- 2. Macro International. Summary Report on Child Labor, Forced Labor, and Forced Child Labor in China. Washington, DC; August 2009.
- 3. National Labor Committee. Nightmare on Sesame Street. New York City; July 2008.
- 4. U.S. Embassy-Beijing. reporting. May 20, 2008.

COLOMBIA—COCA

- 1. Agencia IPC. El Reclutamiento de Menores no es un Tema Público en Oriente Antioqueño. Medellín: Instituto Popular de Capacitación; April 16, 2008.
- 2. Asociación Niños de Papel Colombia. "Grupos Armados Colombianos Reclutan Cada vez a Más Niños." ninosdepapel.org. 2007.
- 3. El Mundo.es. "Uno de Cada Cuatro Guerrilleros Colombianos es un Menor de Edad." Madrid; January 8, 2009; http://www.elmundo.es/elmundo/2009/01/02/solidaridad/1230890568.html.
- 4. Government of Colombia. Ministerio de la Protección Social. Informe Especial sobre Violencia Contra la Infancia en Colombia. Bogotá; 2006.
- 5. Ibarra, A. "Columbia: Menores Como Esclavos al Servicio de Bandas Criminales." Pamplona; November 3, 2013; https://alianzaportusderechos.org/article/colombiamenores-usados-como-esclavos-al-servicio-/.
- 6. International Confederation of Free Trade Unions. Internationally Recognized Core Labour Standards in Colombia. Geneva; 2006; http://www.ituc-csi.org/IMG/pdf/Colombia-20- 11-06 final-2.pdf.
- 7. Khoudour-Castéras, David. Efectos de la Migración sobre el Trabajo Infantil en Colombia. ILO-IPEC. 2007.
- 8. Semana. "Casi 4 Mil Niños Han Abandonado la Guerra." February 11, 2009; http://www.semana.com/nacion/conflicto-armado/articulo/casi-mil-ninos-hanabandonado-guerra/100052-3.
- 9. United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. Estudio Nacional Exploratorio Descriptivo sobre el Fenómeno de Trata de Personas en Colombia. Vienna; February 2009.
- 10. U.S. Department of State. "Colombia," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2007. Washington, DC; March 11, 2008; http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100633.htm.
- 11. U.S. Embassy-Bogotá. reporting, February 24, 2014.
- 12. Watchlist on Children and Armed Conflict. No One to Trust: Children and Armed Conflict in Colombia. New York; April 2012; http://watchlist.org/no-one-to-trust-children-andarmed-conflict-in-colombia/.

CÔTE D'IVOIRE—COCOA

1. Afrique Connection. Trafic d'enfants en Côte d'Ivoire: dans l'enfer des plantations de cacao. January 9, 2016; https://www.afriqueconnection.com/article/09-01-2016/traficd%E2%80%99enfants-en-c%C3%B4te-d%E2%80%99ivoire-dans-l%E2%80%99enferdes-plantations-de-cacao.

- 2. Jocelyne Agbadou, Alain Sissoko, and Denis Goh. La Traite et les Pires Formes de Travail des Enfants dans les Plantations de Café-Cacao en Côte d'Ivoire: La Situation dans les Départements Abengourou, Oume, et Soubre: Etude Réalisée pour le Projet LTTE. German Development Agency. 2005; [source on file].
- 3. Anti-Slavery International. The Cocoa Industry in West Africa: A History of Exploitation. http://www.antislavery.org/includes/documents/cm_docs/2008/c/cocoa_report_2004.pd
- 4. Côte d'Ivoire Prime Minister's Cabinet, Steering Committee for the Child Labour Monitoring System Within the Framework of Certification of the Cocoa Production Process. Enquête Initiale de Diagnostic Nationale (Dans 18 Départements Représentatifs de Toute la Zone de Cacao): Rapport Définitif. 2008.
- 5. Côte d'Ivoire Prime Minister's Cabinet, Steering Committee for the Child Labour Monitoring System Within the Framework of Certification of the Cocoa Production Process. Initial Diagnostic Survey in Agnibilekrou, Tiassale and Soubre: Final Report. November 2007.
- 6. Global March Against Child Labour. Child Labour in Cocoa Farming in Côte d'Ivoire: Report of the Scoping Mission Conducted by Global March Against Child Labour. New Delhi; January–February 2013; http://globalmarch.org/images/CHILD-LABOUR-IN- COCOA-FARMING-IN-COTE-D'IVOIRE.pdf.
- 7. Global Slavery Index. "Cocoa," in 2018 Findings: Importing Risk. Nedlands, Western Australia; https://www.globalslaveryindex.org/2018/findings/importing-risk/cocoa/.
- 8. Government of Côte d'Ivoire, Unite Centrale de Coordination. Projet Pilote Systeme de Suivi du Travail des Enfants dans la Cacaoculture en Côte d'Ivoire. 2005; http://news.abidjan.net/documents/docs/Rapport billan sste.pdf.
- 9. Hawksley, Humphrey. "Mali's Children in Chocolate Slavery." BBC News. April 12, 2001; http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/africa/1272522.stm.
- 10. International Institute of Tropical Agriculture. Child Labour in the Cocoa Sector of West Africa: A Synthesis of Findings in Cameroon, Côte d'Ivoire, Ghana, and Nigeria. Ibadan, Nigeria; 2002; http://www.globalexchange.org/sites/default/files/IITACocoaResearch.pdf.
- 11. International Labor Rights Forum. Class Action Complaint for Injunctive Relief and Damages. Washington, DC; ca. 2004.
- 12. International Labor Rights Fund. Letter to Robert C. Bonner, Commissioner of Customs. May 30, 2002.
- 13. Martineau, Pierre. "Spotlight on Ignace Bla." International Confederation of Free Trade Unions. Brussels; ca. 2003.
- 14. Parenti, C. "Chocolate's Bittersweet Economy." Fortune. February 17, 2008.
- 15. Renaut, A. "Chocolate Has a Bitter Taste for Child Slaves." International Confederation of Free Trade Unions. May 13, 2002.
- 16. Republique de Côte d'Ivoire Ministere d'Etat, Republique de Cote d'Ivoire Ministere de l'Emploi des Affairs Sociales et de la Formation Professional, ILO, Republique de Cote d'Ivoire National Institute of Statistics. Etude des Phénomènes de la Traite et du Travail des Enfants dans les Secteurs de l'Agriculture, des Mines, du Transport, du Commerce et du Domestique. 2013.
- 17. Save the Children—Canada. Children Still in the Chocolate Trade: The Buying, Selling and Toiling of West African Child Workers in the Multi-Billion Dollar Industry. April 7, 2003.

- 18. Tulane University. "Evaluation du Travail des Enfants dans la Circuit d'Approvisionnement du Cacao." Presentation at the Second Consultative Meeting on Preliminary Findings From the First Annual Survey of Child Labor in the Cocoa Sector. July 2008.
- 19. Tulane University. Third Annual Report: Oversight of Public and Private Initiatives to Eliminate the Worst Forms of Child Labor in the Cocoa Sector in Côte d'Ivoire and Ghana. Payson Center for International Development and Technology Transfer. September 30, 2009; http://www.payson.tulane.edu/projects/oversight-public-and-private-initiativeseliminate-worst-forms-child-labor-cocoa-sector.
- 20. U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of International Labor Affairs. Public Hearing to Collect Information to Assist in the Development of the List of Goods From Countries Produced by Child Labor or Forced Labor. May 28, 2008.
- 21. U.S. Department of State. "Côte d'Ivoire," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2013. Washington, DC; February 27, 2014; http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?year=2013&dlid=220
- 22. U.S. Department of State. "Côte d'Ivoire," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2014. Washington, DC; June 2014; http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2014/226706.htm.
- 23. U.S. Department of State. "Côte d'Ivoire," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2018. Washington, DC; June 28, 2018; https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2018/282638.htm.
- 24. U.S. Embassy-Abidjan. reporting, June 3, 2008.

CÔTE D'IVOIRE—COFFEE

- 1. Jocelyne Agbadou, Alain Sissoko, and Denis Goh. La Traite et les Pires Formes de Travail des Enfants dans les Plantations de Cafe-Cacao en Côte d'Ivoire: La Situation dans les Départements Abengourou, Oume, et Soubre: Etude Realisee pour le Projet LTTE. German Development Agency. 2005; [Source on file].
- 2. Anti-Slavery International. The Cocoa Industry in West Africa: A History of Exploitation. London; 2004; http://www.antislavery.org/includes/documents/cm_docs/2008/c/cocoa_report_2004.pd
- 3. Anti-Slavery International. Trafficking of Children in West Africa—Focus on Mali and Côte d'Ivoire. London; 2001.
- 4. "Côte d'Ivoire: Child Labourers Repatriated Home." Africa News. May 15, 2002.
- 5. Françavilla, F., and S. Lyon. Children's Work in Côte d'Ivoire: An Overview. 2001.
- 6. Global March Against Child Labour. Child Labour in Cocoa Farming in Côte d'Ivoire: Report of the Scoping Mission Conducted by Global March Against Child Labour. New Delhi; January–February 2013; http://globalmarch.org/images/CHILD-LABOUR-IN- COCOA-FARMING-IN-COTE-D'IVOIRE.pdf.
- 7. Hawksley, Humphrey. "Mali's Children in Chocolate Slavery." BBC News. April 12, 2001; http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/africa/1272522.stm.
- 8. International Labor Rights Fund. Child Labor in Agriculture: Focus on Child Labor on Cocoa Farms in West Africa and the Chocolate Industry's Initiative to Date. 2005.
- 9. Kpodo, K. "Poverty, Poor Education Exacerbate Child Labor in West Africa's Cocoa Plantations." Associated Press. November 19, 2002.

- 10. Toler, D., and M. Schweisguth. While Chocolate Lovers Smile, Child Cocoa Workers Cry: Abusive Child Labor in the Cocoa Industry: How Corporations and International Financial Institutions Are Causing It, and How Fair Trade Can Solve It. Global Exchange. n.d. [cited January 4, 2008].
- 11. U.S. Department of State. "Côte d'Ivoire," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2013. Washington, DC; February 27, 2014; http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?year=2013&dlid=220 104.
- 12. U.S. Department of State. "Côte d'Ivoire," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2014. Washington, DC; June 2014; http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2014/226706.htm.
- 13. U.S. Department of State. "Côte d'Ivoire," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2018. Washington, DC; June 28, 2018; https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2018/282638.htm.
- 14. U.S. Embassy-Abidjan. reporting, June 3, 2008.

DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC OF THE CONGO—GOLD

- 1. Abeng, Zuzeeko Tegha. Forced Labor in Armed Conflict: Special Case of the Democratic Republic of Congo [Master's thesis]: Lund University; 2009; http://lup.lub.lu.se/luur/download?func=downloadFile&recordOId=1600182&fileOId=1 600199.
- 2. Bafilemba, Fidel et al. The Impact of Dodd-Frank and Conflict Minerals Reform on Eastern Congo's Conflict. June 2014; http://www.enoughproject.org/files/Enough%20Project%20-%20The%20Impact%20of%20Dodd-Frank%20and%20Conflict%20Minerals%20Reforms%20on%20Eastern%20Congo%E2% 80%99s%20Conflict%2010June2014.pdf.
- 3. Enough Project. From Child Miner to Jewelry Store: The Six Steps of Congo's Conflict Gold. Washington, DC; October 2012; http://www.enoughproject.org/files/Conflict-
- 4. Free the Slaves. The Congo Report: Slavery in Conflict Minerals. June 2011; https://www.freetheslaves.net/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/The-Congo-Report-English.pdf.
- 5. Free the Slaves. Congo's Mining Slaves: Enslavement at South Kivu Mining Sites. February 26, 2013; https://www.freetheslaves.net/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Congos-Mining-Slaves-web-130622.pdf.
- 6. Global Witness. Faced with a Gun, What Can You Do? War and the Militarization of Mining in the Eastern Congo. July 2009; http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/2CDFDB009A2AC864492575FA0 00DFB15-Full Report.pdf.
- 7. Kelly, Jocelyn et al. Assessment of Human Trafficking in Artisanal Mining Towns in Eastern Democratic Republic of the Congo. U.S. Agency for International Development. August 2014; http://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf_docs/PA00K5R1.pdf.
- 8. Prendergast, John. "Confronting Rape and Other Forms of Violence Against Women in Conflict Zones—Spotlight: DRC and Sudan." Paper presented at the Senate Committee on Foreign Relations. Washington, DC; May 13, 2009;

- http://www.enoughproject.org/publications/confronting-rape-and-other-forms-violenceagainst-women-conflict-zones%E2%80%94spotlight-drc-an.
- 9. Prendergast, John et al. Why a Certification Process for Conflict Minerals Is Urgent: A View From North Kivu. Enough Project. February 2011; http://enoughproject.org/files/view from kivu.pdf.
- 10. Prendergast, John, and Sasha Lezhnev. From Mine to Mobile Phone: The Conflict Minerals Supply Chain. Center for American Progress. September 14, 2009; http://www.enoughproject.org/files/publications/minetomobile.pdf.
- 11. U.S. Department of State. "Democratic Republic of the Congo," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2015. Washington, DC; July 2015; http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2015/243418.htm.
- 12. U.S. Department of State. "Democratic Republic of the Congo," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2018. Washington, DC; June 28, 2018; https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2018/282635.htm.
- 13. U.S. Embassy- Kinshasa. reporting, January 19, 2012.
- 14. Young, Jeff, and David Sullivan. "Blood Minerals Fuel Congo Conflict." Living on Earth. February 12, 2010; http://www.loe.org/shows/segments.html?programID=10-P13- 00007&segmentID=4.

DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC OF THE CONGO—TANTALUM ORE (COLTAN)

- 1. Free the Slaves. The Congo Report: Slavery in Conflict Minerals. June 2011; https://www.freetheslaves.net/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/The-Congo-Report-English.pdf.
- 2. Free the Slaves. Findings of Slavery Linked with Mineral Extraction in Eastern DRC. Washington, DC; July 2010; https://www.freetheslaves.net/wpcontent/uploads/2015/03/The-Congo-Report-English.pdf.
- 3. Global Witness. Faced with a Gun, What Can You Do? War and the Militarization of Mining in the Eastern Congo. July 2009; http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/2CDFDB009A2AC864492575FA0 00DFB15-Full Report.pdf.
- 4. Kelly, Jocelyn et al. Assessment of Human Trafficking in Artisanal Mining Towns in Eastern Democratic Republic of the Congo. U.S. Agency for International Development. August 2014; http://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf docs/PA00K5R1.pdf.
- 5. Prendergast, John, and Sasha Lezhnev. From Mine to Mobile Phone: The Conflict Minerals Supply Chain. Center for American Progress. September 14, 2009; http://www.enoughproject.org/files/publications/minetomobile.pdf.
- 6. Pöyhönen, Päivi et al. "Voices From the Inside: Local Views on Mining Reform in Eastern DR Congo." Good Electronics. October 2010; http://goodelectronics.org/publications- en/Publication 3586.
- 7. U.S. Department of State. "Congo, Democratic Republic of the," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2010. Washington, DC; April 8, 2011; https://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2010/af/154340.htm.
- 8. U.S. Department of State. "Democratic Republic of the Congo," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2018. Washington, DC; June 28, 2018; https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2018/282635.htm.
- 9. U.S. Embassy-Kinshasa. reporting, February 5, 2015.

DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC OF THE CONGO—TIN ORE (CASSITERITE)

- 1. Free the Slaves. The Congo Report: Slavery in Conflict Minerals. June 2011; https://www.freetheslaves.net/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/The-Congo-Report-English.pdf.
- 2. Free the Slaves. Findings of Slavery Linked with Mineral Extraction in Eastern DRC. Washington, DC; July 2010; http://www.freetheslaves.net/wp- content/uploads/2010/10/FTS DRC Findings-July 2010.pdf.
- 3. Kelly, Jocelyn et al. Assessment of Human Trafficking in Artisanal Mining Towns in Eastern Democratic Republic of the Congo. U.S. Agency for International Development. August 2014; http://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf docs/PA00K5R1.pdf.
- 4. Prendergast, John, and Sasha Lezhnev. From Mine to Mobile Phone: The Conflict Minerals Supply Chain. Center for American Progress. September 14, 2009; http://www.enoughproject.org/files/publications/minetomobile.pdf.
- 5. U.S. Department of State. "Congo, Democratic Republic of the," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2010. Washington, DC; April 8, 2011; https://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2010/af/154340.htm.
- 6. U.S. Department of State. "Democratic Republic of the Congo," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2015. Washington, DC; July 2015; http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2015/243418.htm.
- 7. U.S. Department of State. "Democratic Republic of the Congo," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2018. Washington, DC; June 28, 2018; https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2018/282635.htm.
- 8. U.S. Embassy- Kinshasa. reporting, February 5, 2015.

DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC OF THE CONGO—TUNGSTEN ORE (WOLFRAMITE)

- 1. Free the Slaves. The Congo Report: Slavery in Conflict Minerals. June 2011; https://www.freetheslaves.net/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/The-Congo-Report-English.pdf.
- 2. Free the Slaves. "Findings of Slavery Linked with Mineral Extraction in Eastern DRC." [online] July 2010; http://www.freetheslaves.net/wpcontent/uploads/2010/10/FTS DRC Findings-July 2010.pdf.
- 3. Global Witness. Faced with a Gun, What Can You Do? War and the Militarization of Mining in the Eastern Congo. July 2009; http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/2CDFDB009A2AC864492575FA0 00DFB15-Full Report.pdf.
- 4. Pöyhönen, Päivi et al. "Voices From the Inside: Local Views on Mining Reform in Eastern DR Congo." Good Electronics. October 2010; http://goodelectronics.org/publications- en/Publication 3586.
- 5. Prendergast, John, and Sasha Lezhnev. From Mine to Mobile Phone: The Conflict Minerals Supply Chain. Center for American Progress. September 14, 2009; http://www.enoughproject.org/files/publications/minetomobile.pdf.
- 6. U.S. Department of State. "Democratic Republic of the Congo," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2010. Washington, DC; April 8, 2011; http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/docid/4da56dd1a0.html.

7. U.S. Department of State. "Democratic Republic of the Congo," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2018. Washington, DC; June 28, 2018; https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2018/282635.htm.

ETHIOPIA—TEXTILES (HAND-WOVEN)

- 1. Afri-Tech Consult PLC. Baseline Survey on Child Labor in Gamo Gofa and Wolaita Zones of Southern Nations, Nationalities and Peoples Regional State and Gullele Sub-City of Addis Ababa City Administration. World Vision. August 2012.
- 2. Ayode, D. Situational Analysis on Victims of Child Trafficking and Labor Exploitation in Traditional Weaving: In Some Selected Suburbs of Addis Ababa. Mission for Community Development Program, Save the Children Norway; 2009.
- 3. Integrated Regional Information Networks. "Ethiopia: Campaign Launched Against Child Trafficking." IRINnews.org [online] October 20, 2005 [cited July 7, 2010]; http://www.irinnews.org/report.aspx?reportid=56772.
- 4. Mitchell, Anthony. "Ethiopia: 20,000 Children Sold." news24.com [online] October 19, 2005 [cited July 7, 2010]; http://www.news24.com/Africa/News/Ethiopia-20-000children-sold-20051019.
- 5. Nimbona, Godefroid, and Kristoffel Lieten. Child Labour Organisations in Eastern Africa Still in the Making. International Research on Working Children. Amsterdam; May 2007.
- 6. People in Need Ethiopia. A Study on the Situation of Child Labour in Ethiopia: Review of Existing Studies and Brief Assessment. Addis Ababa; July 2009; http://www.rozvojovka.cz/download/pdf/pdfs 194.pdf.
- 7. U.S. Department of State. "Ethiopia," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2009. Washington, DC; March 11, 2010; http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2009/af/135953.htm.
- 8. U.S. Embassy- Addis Ababa. reporting, June 12, 2008.
- 9. U.S. Embassy- Addis Ababa. reporting, February 11, 2010.
- 10. World Vision Australia. Child Labour: Ethiopia. 2007; [source on file].
- 11. World Vision. Ethiopians Fighting Against Child Exploitation (E-FACE). Project document. October 21, 2011.
- 12. Zehabesha. "Ethiopia faces up to child labor crisis." June 12, 2016; https://www.zehabesha.com/ethiopia-faces-up-to-child-labor-crisis/.

GHANA— FISH (INCLUDING TILAPIA)

- 1. Adeyemi, Adebayo, et al. Child Trafficking into Forced Labor on Lake Volta, Ghana: A Mixed-Methods Assessment. Washington, DC: International Justice Mission; May 2016; http://www.ijm.org/sites/default/files/resources/ijm-ghana-report.pdf.
- 2. Agbenya, L. Child Labour Trafficking in the Lake Volta Fishery of Ghana: A Case Study of Ogetse in the Krachi West District of the Volta Region [Master's thesis]: University of Tromsø; 2008.
- 3. AllAfrica. "IOM Rescues 20 Ghanaian Children From Trafficking for Last Time as Programme Runs Out of Funds." April 29, 2011; http://allafrica.com/stories/201105030679.html.
- 4. Annan, James Kofi, Founder of Challenging Heights. Communication with USDOL official, Editor. 2008.

- 5. Arkoh, Isaac. "More than 49,000 children trapped in child labour on Volta Lake." July 29, 2018; http://www.ghananewsagency.org/social/more-than-49-000-children-trapped-inchild-labour-on-volta-lake-136354.
- 6. ILO-IPEC. Analytical Study on Child Labour in Lake Volta Fishing in Ghana. Geneva; 2013.
- 7. ILO-IPEC. Analytical Studies on Child Labour in Mining and Quarrying in Ghana. Geneva;
- 8. INTERPOL. "Operation Bia II Sees Ghana Police Rescue 116 Children From Forced Labour in Fishing Industry with INTERPOL Support." May 25, 2011.
- 9. IOM. "Support Trafficked Children in Ghana." 2010 [cited February 6, 2013]; https://www.iom.int/support-trafficked-children-ghana.
- 10. IOM. Survey on Child Trafficking in the Fishing Industry in the Volta Region, Ghana 2007. Accra.
- 11. IOM official. Communication with USDOL official, Editor. June 24, 2008.
- 12. Riisoen, K.H. et al. Travel to Uncertainty: A Study of Child Relocation in Burkina Faso, Ghana, and Mali. Fafo Research Program on Trafficking and Child Labour. 2004.
- 13. Snyder, K. and E. Allison. Catching Money: Understanding the Complexities of Child Labour in the Fishing Sector in Africa. W. Center, Editor. 2010.
- 14. UN Human Rights Council. Report of the Special Rapporteur on Contemporary Forms of Slavery, Including Its Causes and Consequences, Gulnara Shahinian. 2014; http://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/RegularSessions/Session27/Documents/A-HRC-27-53-Add3 en.doc.
- 15. UN Human Rights Council. Report of the Working Group on the issue of human rights and transnational corporations and other business enterprises: Visit to Ghana. A/HRC/26/25/Add.5. May 6, 2014; http://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/RegularSessions/Session26/Documents/A HRC 26 25 Add.5 ENG.DOC.
- 16. UN Human Rights Council. Summary of Stakeholders' submissions on Ghana. Report of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. A/HRC/WG.6/28/GHA/3. August 8, 2017; http://daccessods.un.org/access.nsf/Get?Open&DS=A/HRC/WG.6/28/GHA/3&Lang=E.
- 17. U.S. Department of State. "Ghana," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2014. Washington, DC; June 2014; http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2014/226729.htm.
- 18. U.S. Department of State. "Ghana," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2018. Washington, DC; June 28, 2018; https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2018/282661.htm.
- 19. U.S. Embassy- Accra, reporting, May 30, 2008.
- 20. U.S. Embassy- Accra. reporting, February 19, 2015.
- 21. Zdunnek, G. et al. Child Labour and Children's Economic Activities in Agriculture in Ghana. SLE Publication Series – S233. Humboldt University of Berlin. December 2008; http://www.fao.org/3/a-al001e.pdf.

INDIA—BRICKS

- 1. Anti-Slavery Society. "Bonded Child Labor." Bradenton; 2003; http://www.antislaverysociety.addr.com/bclab.htm.
- 2. Bhukuth, A. "Child Labor and Debt Bondage: A Case Study of Brick Kiln Workers in Southeast India." Journal of Asian and African Studies 40, (no. 4), (2005); http://jas.sagepub.com/cgi/content/abstract/40/4/287.

- 3. Cockburn, A. "21st Century Slaves." National Geographic 204 (September 2002); http://ngm.nationalgeographic.com/ngm/0309/feature1/.
- 4. Free the Slaves. Recovering Childhood: Combating Child Trafficking in Northern India. 2005; http://www.crin.org/resources/infoDetail.asp?ID=6787.
- 5. Hawksley, Humpfrey. "Why India's brick kiln workers 'live like slaves." BBC News; January 2, 2014; http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-25556965.
- 6. ILO. A Global Alliance Against Forced Labour. Geneva; 2005; http://www.ilo.org/public/english/standards/relm/ilc/ilc93/pdf/rep-i-b.pdf.
- 7. International Justice Mission. "IJM Intervention Brings Freedom to 32 Held in Slavery." May 1, 2008.
- 8. International Justice Mission. "Second Rescue at Abusive Brick Kiln Frees 328 from Slavery." June 6, 2016; http://news.ijm.org/second-rescue-at-abusive-brick-kiln-frees-328- from-slavery/.
- 9. International Justice Mission. "Ten Rescued from Grueling Rock Quarry, Including Kids Born into Slavery." May 24, 2016; http://news.ijm.org/ten-rescued-from-grueling-rock- quarry-including-kids-born-into-slavery/.
- 10. Manier, B. India: Economic Boom Masks Widespread Child Labour. International Confederation of Free Trade Unions. October 2004; https://businesshumanrights.org/fr/node/23403.
- 11. Menon, Sindhu. "Brick Kiln Workers in India: Migrating into Bondage." Labour File: A Bimonthly Journal of Labour and Economic Affairs 9, (no. 1–2) (2014); [source on file].
- 12. The Times of India. "75 kids among 333 bonded labourers freed from brick kiln." February 13, 2015; http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/chennai/75kidsamong333bondedlabourersfreedfr ombrickkiln/articleshow/46223058.cms.
- 13. U.S. Department of State. "India," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2008. Washington, DC; March 11, 2008; https://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2008/sca/119134.htm.
- 14. U.S. Department of State. "India," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2007. Washington, DC; March 11, 2008; http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100614.htm.
- 15. U.S. Department of State. "India," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2006. Washington, DC; 2006; https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/2006/65989.htm.
- 16. U.S. Department of State. "India," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2018. Washington, DC; June 28, 2018; https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2018/282672.htm.

INDIA—COTTONSEED (HYBRID)

- 1. Global March and the International Center on Child Labor and Education. Review of Child Labour, Education and Poverty Agenda: India Country Report. 2006.
- 2. India Committee of the Netherlands. Trafficking of Children to Cottonseed Fields of Gujarat. January 20, 2015; http://www.indianet.nl/pdf/150120e.pdf.
- 3. Lall, Anusha. "Child Slavery Thriving in Indian Cotton Industry." OneWorld South Asia. October 26, 2007; http://southasia.oneworld.net/archive/Article/child-slavery-thriving-inindian-cotton-industry#.WKisWvkrI2w.
- 4. Oonk, G. Childhood Cropped. India Committee of the Netherlands. Utrecht; 2003; http://www.indiatogether.org/2003/may/chi-cropped.htm.

- 5. Srivastava, Ravi. Bonded Labor in India: Its Incidence and Pattern. ILO. Geneva; 2005; http://digitalcommons.ilr.cornell.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1017&context=forcedla
- 6. U.S. Department of State. "India," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2005. Washington, DC; March 8, 2006; http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2005/index.htm.
- 7. U.S. Department of State. "India," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2007. Washington, DC; March 11, 2008; http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100614.htm.
- 8. U.S. Department of State. "India" in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2018. Washington, DC; June 28, 2018; https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2018/282672.htm.
- 9. U.S. Embassy- New Delhi. reporting, June 11, 2008.
- 10. Venkateswarlu, Davuluri. Child Labor in Hybrid Cottonseed Production in Andhra Pradesh: Recent Developments. India Committee of The Netherlands. Utrecht; 2004; http://www.germanwatch.org/tw/bay-stua.pdf.
- 11. Venkateswarlu, Davuluri. Seeds of Bondage: Female Child Bonded Labour in Hybrid Cottonseed Production in Andhra Pradesh. India Committee of The Netherlands. Utrecht; 2003; http://www.indianet.nl/sobsec1.html.

INDIA—EMBELLISHED TEXTILES

- 1. Child Labor Coalition. "Child Labor Horrors in Fashion Industry: 'Hide the Shame' Is the New Strategy." November 8, 2007.
- 2. Global March Against Child Labor. "Child Slaves Rescued From Embroidery Sweatshops." New Delhi; October 29, 2007.
- 3. National Commission for Protection of Child Rights. Action Plan for Abolition of Child Labour in Delhi. New Delhi; 2010; http://ncpcr.gov.in/showfile.php?lid=73.
- 4. Phillips, Nicola, University of Manchester official. Interview with USDOL official. 2012.
- 5. SOMO official. Interview with USDOL official. 2012.
- 6. Thaindian News. "62 Child Workers Rescued in Delhi." June 12, 2008; http://www.thaindian.com/newsportal/uncategorized/62-child-workers-rescued-fromslavery-in-delhi-lead 10059127.html.
- 7. The Hindu. "78 Child Labourers Rescued." May 30, 2006; http://www.thehindu.com/todays-paper/tp-national/tp-newdelhi/78-child-labourersrescued/article3140176.ece.
- 8. U.S. Department of State. "India," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2007. Washington, DC; June 12, 2007; http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/2007/82806.htm.
- 9. U.S. Embassy- New Delhi. reporting, January 11, 2007.
- 10. U.S. Embassy- New Delhi. reporting, June 11, 2008.

INDIA—GARMENTS

- 1. BBA (Save the Childhood Movement) official. Interview with USDOL official. January 31, 2012.
- 2. Child Labor in the Production of Goods: India. 2008.
- 3. Global March Against Child Labor official. Interview with USDOL official. February 9, 2012.
- 4. Haider, Faizan. "In Delhi jeans factory, children hit with hammer and made to work for 22 hours." Hindustan Times, March 2, 2017; https://www.hindustantimes.com/delhi-

- news/in-delhi-jeans-factory-children-hit-with-hammer-and-made-to-work-for-22-hours/story-I0PLkV8vQ99zmrf717jN2I.html.
- 5. India Committee of the Netherlands. Unfree and Unfair: Poor Living Conditions and Restricted Freedom of Movement of Young Migrant Garment Workers in Bangalore. January 2016; http://www.indianet.nl/pdf/UnfreeAndUnfair.pdf.
- 6. Kumar, B. Aravind. "Exploitation Continues at Garment Hub." The Hindu, March 8, 2012; http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/tamil-nadu/exploitation-continues-at-garment-hub/article2971420.ece.
- 7. Macro International. In-Country Research and Data Collection on Forced Labor and
- 8. Phillips, Nicola et al. Child Labour in Global Production Networks: Poverty, Vulnerability and 'Adverse Incorporation' in the Delhi Garments Sector. CPR Working Paper 177. Chronic Poverty Research Center. London; 2011; http://r4d.dfid.gov.uk/PDF/Outputs/ChronicPoverty RC/WP177-Phillips.pdf.
- 9. U.S. Embassy- New Delhi. reporting, June 11, 2008.
- 10. Vérité, Inc. Help Wanted: Hiring, Human Trafficking, and Modern-Day Slavery in the Global Economy. 2010; http://digitalcommons.ilr.cornell.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2135&context=globaldocs.

INDIA—RICE

- 1. Bhasin, Sukhmeet. "Women, children forced to transplant paddy owing to labour shortage." The Tribune, June 25, 2015; http://www.tribuneindia.com/news/bathinda/womenchildrenforcedtotransplantpaddyowingtolabourshortage/98577.html.
- 2. Bhukuth, Augendra. "Child Labour and Debt Bondage: A Case Study of Brick Kiln Workers in Southeast India." Journal of Asian and African Studies 40, (no. 4) (2005); http://jas.sagepub.com/cgi/content/abstract/40/4/287.
- 3. Express News Service. "Bonded Labourers Rescued From Rice Mill in Red Hills." The New Indian Express, December 18, 2015; http://www.newindianexpress.com/cities/chennai/Bonded-Labourers-Rescued-From-Rice-Mill-in-Red-Hills/2015/12/18/article3183341.ece1.
- 4. ILO-IPEC. A Global Alliance Against Forced Labour. Geneva; 2005; http://www.ilo.org/public/english/standards/relm/ilc/ilc93/pdf/rep-i-b.pdf.
- 5. U.S. Department of State. "India," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2006. Washington, DC; June 5, 2006; http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/2006/65989.htm.
- 6. U.S. Embassy- New Delhi. reporting, June 11, 2008.

INDIA—STONES

- 1. CREM, India Committee of the Netherlands and the Center for Research on Multinational Corporations. From Quarry to Graveyard. Utrecht; September 2006; http://www.indianet.nl/fromquarrytograveyard.html.
- 2. Dolan, Sabine. Former Child Labourers From India Share Their Stories with UNICEF. UNICEF. New York City; May 2, 2006; http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/india-33738.html.
- 3. Free the Slaves. Recovering Childhoods: Combating Child Trafficking in Northern India. 2005; [source on file].

- 4. Free the Slaves. The Silent Revolution: Sankalp and the Quarry Slaves. DVD. India: Free the Slaves; April 2006; http://www.freetheslaves.net/Page.aspx?pid=319.
- 5. International Justice Mission. "Ten Rescued from Grueling Rock Quarry, Including Kids Born into Slavery." May 24, 2016; <a href="https://www.ijm.org/news/ten-rescued-from-grueling rock-quarry-including-kids-born-into-slavery.
- 6. Manier, B. "India: Economic Boom Masks Widespread Child Labour." International Confederation of Free Trade Unions, (no. 6) (2004); http://www.businesshumanrights.org/Links/Repository/112316/jump.
- 7. National Human Rights Commission. "Year-End Review 2003 NHRC." New Delhi; 2003; http://nhrc.nic.in/disparchive.asp?fno=632.
- 8. Srivastava, Ravi. Bonded Labor in India: Its Incidence and Pattern. ILO. Geneva; 2005; http://digitalcommons.ilr.cornell.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1017&context=forcedla bor.
- 9. UNICEF Institute of Statistics. Children's Lives Cast in Stone: Child Labour and the Sandstone Industry in Kota and Bundi. 2015; [source on file].
- 10. U.S. Department of State. "India," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2004. Washington, DC; February 28, 2005; http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2004/41740.htm.
- 11. U.S. Department of State. "India," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2007. Washington, DC; March 11, 2008; http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100614.htm.

MALAWI—TOBACCO

- 1. ILO-IPEC. Baseline Survey Report Regional Programme on Prevention, Withdrawal and Rehabilitation of Children Engaged in Hazardous Work in Commercial Agriculture (East Africa). Geneva; February 2003.
- 2. ILO-IPEC. Support the National Action Plan to Combat Child Labour in Malawi. Project Document. Geneva; 2010.
- 3. International Confederation of Free Trade Unions. Internationally Recognized Core Labour Standards in Malawi. 2002.
- 4. International Labor Rights Forum. Public Information Response by International Labor Rights Forum to FR DOC E7-25036. 2008.
- 5. Otanez, M.G. et al. "Eliminating Child Labour in Malawi: A British American Tobacco Corporate Responsibility Project to Sidestep Tobacco Labour Exploitation." Tobacco Control 15, (no. 3) (2006).
- 6. Palitza, Kristin. "Tobacco Poisons Malawi's Children." Mail & Guardian [online] May 6, 2011 [cited March 24, 2014]; http://mg.co.za/article/2011-05-06-tobacco-poisons-malawischildren.
- 7. Plan Malawi, Clacherty & Associates. Hard Work, Long Hours and Little Pay: Research with Children Working on Tobacco Farms in Malawi. Lilongwe. August 2009.
- 8. U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of International Labor Affairs. Public Hearing to Collect Information to Assist in the Development of the List of Goods From Countries Produced by Child Labor or Forced Labor. May 28, 2008.
- 9. U.S. Department of State. "Malawi," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2007. Washington, DC; 2008; http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100491.htm.
- 10. U.S. Department of State. "Malawi," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2018. Washington, DC; June 28, 2018; https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/2018/index.htm.

MALI—RICE

- 1. Castle, Sarah, and Aisse Diarra. The International Migration of Young Malians: Tradition, Necessity or Rite of Passage? London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine. London; June 2003.
- 2. Diallo, C.O. "Trafic d'Enfants: Le Marabout Pris en Flagrant Délit." L'Essor (no. 14992) (July 3, 2003).
- 3. ILO-IPEC. Etude sur la Traite des Enfants au Mali et au Sénégal: Dimensions Internes, Phénomènes Transfrontaliers, Rôle et Responsabilités du Secteur Privé: Cas du Mali. Research Report. Geneva; 2006.
- 4. ILO-IPEC. Support for the Preparation of the Mali Time-Bound Programme. Project document. Geneva; September 1, 2006.
- 5. U.S. Department of State. "Mali (Tier 2)," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2006. Washington, DC; June 5, 2006; http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/2006/65989.htm.
- 6. U.S. Department of State. "Mali," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2012. Washington, DC; April 19, 2013; http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?year=2012&dlid=204 142.
- 7. UNESCO. Etude sur la Traite des Personnes, Particulièrement des Femmes et des Enfants dans les Régions de Tombouctou, Gao et Kidal. Research Report. Bamako; June 2007.
- 8. Winrock International. "Spotlight on ENDA, Mali." July 2005; [source on file].

NEPAL—BRICKS

- 1. Concern for Children and Environment. "Research Report Launch Programme on Child Labour in Brick Kilns in Nepal: A National Survey." Press Release. July 22, 2005.
- 2. De Groot, A. The Worst Forms of Child Labour in Asia: Main Findings From Bangladesh and Nepal. International Research on Working Children and Plan Netherlands. Leiden; 2010.
- 3. General Federation of Nepalese Trade Unions and Anti-Slavery International. Paying Back in Sweat and Tear: A Consolidated Report Based on a Study of Kamaiya Liberation, Brick Kiln Workers and Domestic Labour in Nepal. Kathmandu; 2007; http://www.ituccsi.org/IMG/pdf/nepal paving back in sweat and tear.pdf.
- 4. Gyawali, K. et al. A Rapid Assessment of Children in the Brick Industry. World Education, with Plan Nepal, National Labor Academy Nepal, and School of Planning, Monitoring, Evaluation and Research. 2012.
- 5. Hodal, Kate. "'My dream is coming true': the Nepalese woman who rose from slavery to politics." The Guardian. October 18, 2017; https://www.theguardian.com/global- development/2017/oct/18/i-lived-in-fear-nepalese-official-sold-as-a-slave-at-10-years-olddomestic-worker.
- 6. ILO, UNICEF, and World Bank. Understanding Children's Work in Nepal. Rome; 2003.
- 7. ILO-IPEC. IPEC Country Profile: Nepal. Geneva; 2002; http://www.ilo.org/public//english/standards/ipec/themes/timebound/downloads/nepa l.pdf.
- 8. Macro International. In-Country Research in Nepal. 2008.
- 9. My Republica. "High number of child labor in Udaypur." July 28, 2016; [source on file].
- 10. Naya Bato Naya Paila. A Rapid Assessment of Children in the Brick Industry. 2012; [source on file].

- 11. Pattisson, Pete. "Aid money for development projects in Nepal linked to child labour." The Guardian, February 12, 2015; https://www.theguardian.com/globaldevelopment/2015/feb/12/aid-money-development-projects-nepal-child-labour.
- 12. Stafford, William F. Understanding Bonded Child Labour in Asia. Child Workers in Asia. Bangkok; 2007; http://www.crin.org/docs/CWA %20UnderstandingBondedChildLabour.pdf.
- 13. U.S. Department of State. "Nepal," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2018. Washington, DC; June 28, 2018; https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2018/282717.htm.
- 14. U.S. Embassy- Kathmandu. reporting, June 20, 2008.
- 15. U.S. Embassy- Kathmandu. reporting, January 12, 2018.

NEPAL—CARPETS

- 1. Charlé, Suzanne. "Children of the Looms." Children, Youth and Environments 13, (no. 2)
 - http://www.colorado.edu/journals/cye/13 2/FieldReports/ChildrenoftheLooms/Childre noftheLooms.htm.
- 2. CNN. "Nepal Carpet Crisis Pushing Children into Slavery." CNN.com [online] June 16, 2011:
 - http://www.cnn.com/2011/WORLD/asiapcf/06/16/cfp.nepal.carpet.industry.children/.
- 3. ILO, UNICEF, and World Bank. Understanding Children's Work in Nepal. Rome; 2003.
- 4. ILO-IPEC. Child Labour in the Nepalese Carpet Sector: A Rapid Assessment. Kathmandu; June 2002; http://www.ilo.org/newdelhi/whatwedo/publications/WCMS 424772/langen/index.htm.
- 5. ILO-IPEC. IPEC Country Profile: Nepal. Geneva; 2002; http://www.ilo.org/public//english/standards/ipec/themes/timebound/downloads/nepa l.pdf.
- 6. Kara, Siddharth. "On the Trail of Human Trafficking: Stone Breaking Industry in Nepal." CNN. September 13, 2010; http://www.cnn.com/2010/WORLD/asiapcf/09/13/kara.nepal.stone.breaking.labor/inde x.html?iref=allsearch.
- 7. Kathmandu Post. "Child workers flee carpet factory due to poor condition, sexual harassment." February 29, 2016; http://kathmandupost.ekantipur.com/news/2016-02- 29/child-workers-flee-carpet-factory-due-to-poor-condition-sexual-harassment.html.
- 8. Macro International. In-Country Research in Nepal. 2008.
- 9. Suarez, Joann. "Former Child Slaves Share Their Stories." The Miami Hurricane, April 20, 2007; http://www.themiamihurricane.com/2007/04/20/former-child-slaves-share-theirstories/.
- 10. Subedi, Govind. Trafficking and Sexual Abuse Among Street Children in Kathmandu. Kathmandu: March 2002:
 - http://www.ilo.org/ipecinfo/product/viewProduct.do;jsessionid=0a038009cf27f0946d1cd a942c8ad97fc0a38b833d5.hkzFngTDp6WImQuUaNaLb3D3lN4K-xaIah8SxyIn3uKmAiN-AnwbQbxaNvzaAmI-
 - huKa30xgx95fjWTa3eIpkzFngTDp6WImQuxahyTc34TcheL8OexhOaOgzX9i4j38QfznA5 Pp7ftolbGmkTv?productId=773.

NEPAL—EMBELLISHED TEXTILES

- 1. Himalayan News Service. "124 Child Workers Rescued." The Himalayan Times, Kathmandu, July 4, 2012.
- 2. Himalayan News Service. "7,000 Kids Working 18 Hours a Day." The Himalayan Times, Kathmandu, April 6, 2007.
- 3. Macro International. In-Country Research in Nepal. 2008.
- 4. U.S. Department of State. "Nepal," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2018: Nepal. Washington, DC; June 28, 2018; https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2018/282717.htm.
- 5. U.S. Embassy- Kathmandu. reporting, June 20, 2008.
- 6. U.S. Embassy- Kathmandu. reporting, January 12, 2018.
- 7. World Education and Child Development Society. Child Labor in the Zari Industry. April 2013;
 - http://www.worlded.org/WEIInternet/inc/common/ download pub.cfm?id=13991&lid=3.
- 8. World Education. "Combating Child Labor Through Education in Nepal: The Brighter Futures Program, Phase II." Response to USDOL March TPR Comments. Boston; May 7, 2008.

NEPAL—STONES

- 1. ILO-IPEC. IPEC Country Profile: Nepal. Geneva; 2002.
- Kara, Siddharth. "On the Trail of Human Trafficking: Stone Breaking Industry in Nepal." CNN. September 13, 2010; http://www.cnn.com/2010/WORLD/asiapcf/09/13/kara.nepal.stone.breaking.labor/index.html?iref=allsearch.
- 3. Sainju, Bijaya. Child Labour in Stone Quarries: A National Survey Conducted by CONCERN-Nepal. Concern for Children and Environment Nepal. Kathmandu; 2002; http://concern.org.np/Contents/national-survey-on-child-labour-in-stone-quarries.html.
- 4. Saroj, K.C. "Child Labour: Learn from Others." Himalayan Times, July 28, 2016. [Source on file]
- 5. U.S. Embassy- Kathmandu. reporting, January 12, 2018.
- 6. World Education and Plan Nepal. A Rapid Assessment of Children in the Mining Industry. 2012.

NIGERIA—COCOA

- 1. Federal University of Technology. Report on Baseline Survey of Child Labor Situation in the STCP Pilot Project Area, Nigeria. Akure; 2005.
- 2. Federal University of Technology. Towards Understanding of Hazardous Child Labor in Cocoa/Commercial Agriculture in Nigeria. Akure; 2004.
- 3. ILO-IPEC. West Africa Cocoa/Commercial Agriculture Programme to Combat Hazardous and Exploitative Child Labour (WACAP). Technical Progress Report. Geneva; March 2006.
- 4. International Institute of Tropical Agriculture. Child Labour in the Cocoa Sector of West Africa: A Synthesis of Findings in Cameroon, Côte D'Ivoire, Ghana, and Nigeria. Ibadan; 2002.
- 5. Olori, Toye. "Child Labour Woes Give Cocoa a Bitter Taste." Independent Online. December 24, 2003; http://www.iol.co.za/news/africa/child-labour-woes-give-cocoa-a-bitter-taste-119836.

- 6. U.S. Embassy- Abuja. reporting, May 28, 2008.
- 7. U.S. Embassy Abuja. reporting, November 1, 2017.

NIGERIA—GRANITE

- 1. Agence France Press. "Benin's Child Slaves Working Nigeria's Quarries." International Juvenile Justice Observatory [online] December 11, 2007; http://www.oijj.org/en/news/general-news/benins-child-slaves-working-nigerias-quarries.
- 2. Associated Press. "Child Laborers Are Rescued From Nigerian Granite Quarries." Stone World. November 1, 2003; http://www.stoneworld.com/Articles/Industry News/b8eb9f4b606f7010VgnVCM100000 f932a8c0.
- 3. International Confederation of Free Trade Unions. Internationally Recognised Core Labour Standards in Nigeria Report for the WTO General Council Review of the Trade Policies of Nigeria. Geneva; May 11 and 13, 2005.
- 4. McKenzie, Glenn. "Nigerian Children Toil in Quarries." BNET Business Network. October 24, 2003.
- 5. The Protection Project. Nigeria. 2004; http://www.protectionproject.org/wpcontent/uploads/2010/09/Nigeria-FINAL-2012.pdf.
- 6. UNODC. Measures to Combat Trafficking in Human Beings in Benin, Nigeria and Togo. Geneva; September 2006; http://www.unodc.org/pdf/publications/ht research report nigeria.pdf.
- 7. U.S. Embassy- Abuja. reporting, May 28, 2008.
- 8. U.S. Embassy Abuja. reporting, November 1, 2017.

NIGERIA—GRAVEL

- 1. Agence France-Press. "Benin's Child Slaves Working Nigeria's Quarries." International Juvenile Justice Observatory [online] December 11, 2007.
- 2. Integrated Regional Information Networks. "West Africa: Traffickers Hold Thousands of Children, Women in Bondage." IRINnews.org [online] November 12, 2003; http://www.irinnews.org/Report.aspx?ReportId=47205.
- 3. Integrated Regional Information Networks. "When a Community Is Dirt Poor Everyone Finds Child Trafficking Acceptable." IRINnews.org [online] 2005; http://www.irinnews.org/report.aspx?reportid=53193.
- 4. McKenzie, Glenn. "Nigerian Children Toil in Quarries." BNET Business Network. October 24, 2003.
- 5. Nemlin, E. SUFA Report No. 1: Child Slavery. London; July 2004.
- 6. Terre des Hommes. Little Hands of the Stone Quarries: Investigation of Child Trafficking Between Benin and Nigeria. December 2005.
- 7. U.S. Embassy- Abuja. reporting, May 28, 2008.
- 8. U.S. Embassy Abuja. reporting, November 1, 2017.

PAKISTAN—BRICKS

1. Ahmed, Irfan. "Debt Bricks in Pakistani Slaves." Inter Press Service [online] October 6, 2012; http://www.langaa-rpcig.net/+Debt-bricks-in-Pakistani-slaves+.html.

- 2. Anti-Slavery International. The Enslavement of Dalit and Indigenous Communities in India, Nepal and Pakistan Through Debt Bondage. London; 2001; http://www.childtrafficking.com/Docs/anti-slavery-2001 dalits e.pdf.
- 3. Awan, Saeed Ahmed. Breaking the Bond. ILO and the Labour and Human Resource Department, Government of the Punjab. April 2010.
- 4. Bales, K. Disposable People: New Slavery in the Global Economy. Berkeley and Los Angeles: University of California Press; 2004.
- 5. Ercelawn, Aly, and Muhammed Nauman. Bonded Labour in Pakistan. ILO. 2001.
- 6. Fallon, Paul. "Pakistan kiln workers live like 'slaves." Al Jazeera; July 17, 2014; https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2014/07/pakistan-kiln-workers-live-like-slaves-20147212238683718.html.
- 7. Hussein, Maliha, and Shazreh Hussain. Internal Trafficking of Women and Girls in Pakistan. Aurat Foundation. Islamabad; 2012; http://af.org.pk/gep/images/Research%20Studies%20(Gender%20Based%20Violence)/study%20on%20trafficking%20final.pdf.
- 8. ILO. A Global Alliance Against Forced Labour. Geneva; 2005; http://www.ilo.org/public/english/standards/relm/ilc/ilc93/pdf/rep-i-b.pdf.
- 9. ILO Committee of Experts. Observation Concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182), Pakistan (Ratification: 2001). Geneva; 2012; http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:13100:0::NO:13100:P13100 COMMENT ID:2700651:NO.
- ILO-IPEC. The Effect of Work on Children's Health: Report of Research on Ten Occupational Sectors in Pakistan. Geneva; 2013; http://www.ilo.org/ipec/Informationresources/WCMS_IPEC_PUB_22375/lang-en/index.htm.
- 11. Latif, Arfan, Shoukat Ali, Abdullah Awan, and Jafer Riaz Kataria. "Socio-economic and political determinants of child labor at brick kilns: A case study of District Jhang." A Research Journal of South Asian Studies 31, (no. 1) (2016); [source on file].
- 12. Malik, Shahid. "Pakistani Forced Labourers Freed." BBC News. Lahore; June 14, 2005; http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south_asia/4093330.stm.
- 13. Muhammad, Niaz et al. "Debt Bondage: A Sociological Study of Brick Kiln Workers in Badhaber, Peshawar, Pakistan." Pakistan Journal of Life and Social Sciences 8 (no. 1) (2010); http://www.pjlss.edu.pk/sites/default/files/5.%20Niaz%20(19-23).pdf.
- 14. Omaar, Rageh. Bonded Slaves: A 21st Century Evil [Video]. Al-Jazeera News; June 12, 2012; http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=K8tmpgMykcs.
- 15. Pakistan Institute of Labour Education and Research. Unfree Labour in Pakistan: Work, Debt and Bondage in Brick Kilns. ILO. Geneva; March 2004; http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed-norm/---declaration/documents/publication/wcms-082028.pdf.
- 16. Pakistan Observer. "Extracting Forced Labour From Workers." June 16, 2016; https://pakobserver.net/extracting-forced-labour-from-workers/.
- 17. Qayyum, Mahwish. "Girls Trapped in Cycle of Servitude at Pakistan's Brick Kilns." Huffington Post; January 27, 2017; https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/pakistan-girls-brick-kilns-us-588b74f2e4b0303c07534ac9.
- 18. Qureshi, Ayaz, and Ali Khan. "Bonded Labor in Pakistan." Allegra Lab; November 4, 2016; http://allegralaboratory.net/bonded-labour-in-pakistan/.
- 19. Rahman, Zia-ur et al. "Status of Occupational Health and Safety in Brick Kiln Industries at Hatter Industrial Estate Haripur, Pakistan." Journal of Environment 1 (no. 2) (2012);

- http://www.scientificjournals.co.uk/web_documents/4010209_health_safety_brick_industries.pdf.
- 20. Sayah, Reza. "Bricked in by Debt, Pakistan's Child Slaves." CNN.com [online] November 25, 2009; http://www.cnn.com/2009/WORLD/asiapcf/11/25/pakistan.bonded.labor/index.html?s=PM:WORLD.
- 21. Shujaat, Qindeel. "A Vicious Cycle," in The State of Pakistan's Children: 2006. Fazila Gulrez, ed. Society for the Protection of the Rights of the Child. Islamabad; 2007; [source on file].
- 22. Society for the Protection of the Rights of the Child (SPARC). "Violence Against Children," in The State of Pakistan's Children; 2015; http://sparcpk.org/2015/SOPC2015/VAC.pdf.
- 23. U.S. Department of State. "Pakistan," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2007. Washington, DC; March 11, 2008; http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100619.htm.
- 24. U.S. Department of State. "Pakistan," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2018. Washington, DC; June 28, 2018; https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2018/282725.htm.
- 25. U.S. Embassy- Islamabad. reporting, January 17, 2014.

PAKISTAN—CARPETS

- 1. Ali, Manzoor. "Carpet Industry Is a Knife Made of Gold." The Frontier Post, September 22, 2011.
- 2. Edmonds, Eric V. Child Labor in South Asia. Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development. Paris; May 20, 2003; http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/28/20/2955703.pdf.
- 3. Hussein, Maliha, and Shazreh Hussain. Internal Trafficking of Women and Girls in Pakistan. Aurat Foundation. Islamabad; 2012; http://af.org.pk/gep/images/Research%20Studies%20(Gender%20Based%20Violence)/study%20on%20trafficking%20final.pdf.
- 4. ICF International. Children Working in the Carpet Industry in India, Nepal and Pakistan. Summary Report of the Carpet Research Project. May 2012; http://www.dol.gov/ilab/iclre/Downloads/Research/Report/Summary Regional Report.pdf.
- 5. ILO. A Global Alliance Against Forced Labour. Geneva; 2005; http://www.ilo.org/public/english/standards/relm/ilc/ilc93/pdf/rep-i-b.pdf.
- 6. ILO Committee of Experts. Observation Concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182), Pakistan (Ratification: 2001). Geneva; 2012; http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:13100:0::NO:13100:P13100 COMMENT ID:2700651:NO.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Pakistan (ratification: 2001) Published: 2011; accessed January 24, 2014; https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:13100:0::NO:13100:P13100 COMMEN T ID:2700651.
- 8. Mehrotra, Santosh, and Mario Biggeri. The Subterranean Child Labour Force: Subcontracted Home Based Manufacturing in Asia. UNICEF Innocenti Research Centre. Florence; November 2002; https://www.unicef-irc.org/publications/pdf/iwp96.pdf.

- 9. Nasir, Zafar. A Rapid Assessment of Bonded Labour in the Carpet Industry of Pakistan. ILO. Geneva; 2004; http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_norm/--declaration/documents/publication/wcms 082029.pdf.
- 10. Shujaat, Qindeel. "A Vicious Cycle," in The State of Pakistan's Children: 2006. Fazila Gulrez, ed. Society for the Protection of the Rights of the Child. Islamabad; 2007; [source
- 11. U.S. Department of State. "Pakistan," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2007. Washington, DC; March 11, 2008; http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100619.htm.
- 12. U.S. Department of State. "Pakistan," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2013. Washington, DC; June 19, 2013; http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/210741.pdf.

PAKISTAN—COAL

- 1. Bilal, Gulmina. "Death in the Mines." NewsLine. April 2006; http://www.newslinemagazine.com/2006/04/death-in-the-mines/.
- 2. ILO Committee of Experts. Observation Concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182), Pakistan (Ratification: 2001). Geneva; 2012; http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:13100:0::NO:13100:P13100 COMMENT ID:2700651:NO.
- 3. Kaleem, Moosa. "Herald Exclusive: Not Just a Miner Problem." Dawn. Karachi; May 18, 2011; http://dawn.com/2011/05/18/herald-exclusive-not-just-a-miner-problem.
- 4. Rehman, Zia. "New Conditions of Mine Workers in Pakistan." CounterCurrents.org [online] March 21, 2009; http://www.countercurrents.org/rehman310309.htm.
- 5. Saleem, Ahmad. A Rapid Assessment of Bonded Labour in Pakistan's Mining Sector. ILO. Geneva; 2004; http://www.ilo.org/global/topics/forcedlabour/publications/WCMS 082032/lang--en/index.htm.
- 6. Society for the Protection of the Rights of the Child. Coal Mines in Balochistan. June 23, 2013; http://www.sparcpk.org/2015/Publications/Coal-Mines-in-Balochistan.pdf.
- 7. U.S. Embassy-Islamabad. reporting, January 17, 2014.
- 8. U.S. Embassy- Islamabad. reporting, November 12, 2015.

RUSSIA—PORNOGRAPHY

- 1. The Protection Project. A Human Rights Report on Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children: Russia. 2010; http://www.protectionproject.org/wpcontent/uploads/2010/09/Russia.pdf.
- 2. Tiurjukanova, E. Human Trafficking in the Russian Federation: Inventory and Analysis of the Current Situation and Responses. UNICEF, ILO, and Canadian International Development Agency. Moscow; 2006; http://www.childtrafficking.org/pdf/user/Unicef RussiaTraffickingMar06.pdf.
- 3. Tjurjukanova, E. et al. Analysis of the Situation and Institutions in the Field of Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children (CSEC) and Counter-CSEC Activities in Russia. 2003.
- 4. U.S. Department of State. "Russia," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2007. Washington, DC; 2008; https://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100581.htm.
- 5. U.S. Department of State. "Russia," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2018. Washington, DC; June 28, 2018; https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/282803.pdf.
- 6. U.S. Embassy- Moscow. reporting, November 30, 2007.

7. ECPAT International. Russian Federation: Global Monitoring Status of Action Against Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children. [online] [cited May 2, 2014].

SIERRA LEONE—DIAMONDS

- 1. Ansumana, F. The Impact of Human Trafficking as Human Rights Abuse on Women and Children in Post-War Sierra Leone [Master's thesis]: Njala University, Freetown; December 2007.
- 2. Bøås, Morten, and Anne Hatløy. Living in a Material World: Children and Youth in Alluvial Diamond Mining in Kono District, Sierra Leone. Fafo Institute for Applied Social Science. Oslo; 2006; http://www.fafo.no/index.php/en/publications/fafo-reports/item/living-in-a-material-world.
- 3. Farah, Douglas. "Rebels in Sierra Leone Mine Diamonds in Defiance of U.N." The Washington Post, August 19, 2001; http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2006/08/07/AR2006080700563.html.
- 4. Fofana, Lansana. "UN Envoy Stunned by Magnitude of Child Slavery." Inter Press Service. February 28, 2003; http://www.ipsnews.net/2003/02/rights-sierra-leone-un-envoy-stunned-by-magnitude-of-child-slavery/.
- 5. ILO. A Global Alliance Against Forced Labour. Geneva; 2005.
- 6. Macro International. In-Country Research in Sierra Leone. 2008.
- 7. The Protection Project. Human Rights Report: Sierra Leone. 2005; [source on file].
- 8. Surtees, Rebecca. Child Trafficking in Sierra Leone. UNICEF. Vienna; 2005.
- 9. United Nations Office of the Secretary General. Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General. Geneva; October 30, 2003; http://www.essex.ac.uk/armedcon/story id/000161.pdf.
- 10. U.S. Department of State. "Sierra Leone," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2006. Washington, DC; March 6, 2007; https://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2006/78756.htm.
- 11. U.S. Department of State. "Sierra Leone," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2012. Washington, DC; April 19, 2013; http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?year=2012&dlid=204163.
- 12. U.S. Department of State. "Sierra Leone (Tier 2)," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2007. Washington, DC; June 12, 2007; https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/2007/82807.htm.
- 13. U.S. Department of State. "Sierra Leone," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2018. Washington, DC; June 28, 2018; https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2018/282742.htm.
- 14. Williams, J. et al. Sierra Leone Diamond Policy Study. UK Department for International Development. London; January 2002.

SOUTH SUDAN—CATTLE

- 1. ILO-IPEC. The Worst Forms of Child Labour in Conflict and Post Conflict Settings: Results From a Research Project. Turin; 2010; http://www.ilo.org/public/libdoc/ilo/2010/110B09 309 engl.pdf.
- 2. ILO-IPEC official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 13, 2012.
- 3. U.S. Department of State. "Sudan," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2011. Washington, DC; June 27, 2011; http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/164457.pdf.

4. U.S. Embassy- Juba. reporting, March 6, 2014.

TAJIKISTAN—COTTON

- 1. Asian Development Bank. Initial Poverty and Social Assessment. TAJ: Sustainable Cotton Subsector Project. August 2006.
- 2. Huynh, Yoomie. An Assessment of the Exploitation of Children and Students During the 2011 Cotton Harvest in Tajikistan. IOM. Dushanbe; March 2012; http://publications.iom.int/bookstore/free/Cotton_MonitoringReport_04_09_2012.pdf.
- 3. ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request (CEACR), adopted 2011, published 101st ILC Session (2012). Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182), Tajikistan (Ratification: 2005). Geneva; 2012; http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:13100:0::NO:13100:P13100 COMMENT ID:2700712:NO.
- 4. ILO. A Global Alliance Against Forced Labour. Geneva; 2005.
- 5. International Bureau for Children's Rights. Making Children's Rights Work: Country Profile on Tajikistan. ca. 2006.
- 6. Protection Project. "Trafficking in Persons in Central Asia: The Scope of the Problem and Appropriate Responses." In: Regional Central Asia Conference, May 18–19, 2006; Astana; http://www.protectionproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2010/09/trafficking-in-persons-in-central-asia-scope.pdf.
- 7. Scarborough, Isaac. Children and Student Participation in Tajikistan's Cotton Harvest: Annual Assessment 2012. IOM. Dushanbe; 2013; http://publications.iom.int/bookstore/free/Cotton_Monitoring_Report2012.pdf.
- 8. School of Oriental and African Studies. What Has Changed? Progress in Eliminating the Use of Forced Child Labour in the Cotton Harvests of Uzbekistan and Tajikistan. University of London. London; 2010; http://www.soas.ac.uk/cccac/centres-publications/file64329.pdf.
- 9. U.S. Department of State. "Tajikistan," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2012. Washington, DC; April 19, 2013; http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?year=2012&dlid=204413.
- 10. U.S. Department of State. "Tajikistan," in Trafficking in Persons Report- 2013. Washington, DC; June 19, 2013; http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/210742.pdf.
- 11. U.S. Embassy- Dushanbe. reporting, January 17, 2014.
- 12. Umarov, Hodzhamahmad. Monitoring of Child Labour Use in the Cotton Fields in Tajikistan. IOM. Dushanbe; March 2011; http://www.iom.tj/pubs/cotton-eng.pdf.

THAILAND—GARMENTS

- 1. Bangkok Post. "Abused Lao Child Workers Rescued." September 26, 2006.
- 2. Federation of Trade Unions, Burma Migrants Section. The Mekong Challenge—Working Day and Night: The Plight of Migrant Child Workers in Mae Sot, Thailand. ILO. Bangkok; 2006.
- 3. ILO. The Mekong Challenge—Underpaid, Overworked and Overlooked: The Realities of Young Migrant Workers in Thailand (Volume 2)—Manufacturing Sector. 2006; [source on file].

- 4. Jaisat, Kanchanadiut, et al. "Migrant Workers in Thailand's Garment Factories." Clean Clothes Campaign; December 15, 2014 [cited July 16, 2018]; https://cleanclothes.org/resources/publications/migrant-workers-in-thailands-garmentfactories.
- 5. The Nation. "Laotian Slaves Freed After Raid on Factory." September 16, 2004.
- 6. The Nation. "Workers Awarded Bt1m." September 26, 2006; http://www.nationmultimedia.com/search/read.php?newsid=30014654&keyword=Worke rs+awarded+Bt1m.
- 7. Pearson, E. The Mekong Challenge—Human Trafficking: Redefining Demand. ILO. Bangkok; 2005.
- 8. Pocock, Nicola S., et al. Labour Trafficking Among Men and Boys in the Greater Mekong Subregion: Exploitation, Violence, Occupational Health Risks and Injuries. PLOS ONE 11, (no. 12) (December 16, 2016);
- 9. U.S. Embassy-Bangkok. reporting, June 8, 2008.
- 10. U.S. Embassy-Bangkok. reporting, January 31, 2012.
- 11. U.S. Embassy-Bangkok. reporting, November 29, 2017.
- 12. U.S. Embassy-Bangkok. reporting, January 25, 2018.
- 13. Wille, C. Thailand-Lao People's Democratic Republic and Thailand-Myanmar Border Areas, Trafficking in Children into the Worst Forms of Child Labour: A Rapid Assessment. ILO. Geneva; 2001.